## The County of Yuba

## **HEALTH & HUMAN SERVICES DEPARTMENT**

## Jennifer Vasquez, Director

5730 Packard Ave., Suite 100, P.O. Box 2320, Marysville, California 95901 Phone: (530) 749-6311 FAX: (530) 749-6281

March 14, 2017

## WHOOPING COUGH NOTIFICATION LETTER

From: Nichole Quick, MD, MPH, Health Officer, Yuba County

Dear Parents, Guardians, and School Staff:



Nichole Quick, MD, MPH Health Officer

Phone: (530) 749-6366

This letter is to inform you that cases of whooping cough (Pertussis) are increasing in Yuba County. Pertussis outbreaks are cyclical; they occur every 3-5 years. Whooping cough outbreaks are difficult to contain because the infection often looks like a cold when it starts before it progresses to coughing fits. Also, people with whooping cough are contagious from the start of their symptoms until three weeks of cough or until they have been treated with an appropriate antibiotic for 5 days. After exposure, symptoms usually appear 7-10 days later but up to 21 days later.

People with whooping cough may have coughing spells in which they can't catch their breath between coughs. As they catch their breath at the end of a coughing spell, they may loudly gasp ("whoop") and vomit or feel like they are choking. Young babies with whooping cough may not have a cough but may have trouble breathing and gag, gasp, turn color or vomit. There is usually no fever with whooping cough. Whooping cough is very contagious. The vaccine can help protect against whooping cough but is not 100% effective and immunity from the vaccine lessens over time. Many teens and adults have not received the recommended Tdap booster for whooping cough. Unvaccinated and under-vaccinated people are at higher risk for the infection and for more severe infection. To protect your health and the health of our community, please check your and your child's immunization status and get any needed vaccinations or boosters. *It is recommended that women receive a whooping cough booster with each pregnancy*.

Antibiotics can prevent the spread of whooping cough and are recommended for those with whooping cough and should be considered for household contacts and for some contacts who are at high risk of becoming very sick or take care of those at high risk for getting sick: those at high risk are babies and infants less than a year of age, pregnant women (particularly in the third trimester), and those with weakened immune systems. Babies should be kept away from people with a cough if at all possible and babies with any trouble breathing or a coughing illness should be checked by a doctor right away.

If a child has symptoms of whooping cough (pertussis), it is recommended that he/she not go to school until evaluated by a healthcare professional. If pertussis is suspected and the cough has been for less than 3 weeks, the child should be excluded from school and activities until a lab test has ruled out pertussis, or until 5 days of antibiotics are completed, or until 21 days from cough onset if there is no testing or treatment. Pertussis is infectious to others during the first 3 weeks of cough. Treatment and school exclusion are not recommended after that time although the cough may persist for much longer.

The Yuba County Public Health Department will continue to investigate the spread of whooping cough and work closely with the schools. More information on whooping cough is available on the California Department of Public Health website at:

http://www.cdph.ca.gov/HealthInfo/discond/Pages/Pertussis.aspx.

For a Question and Answer sheet regarding Whooping Cough and vaccination: http://www.cdc.gov/pertussis/about/faqs.html